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The South Caucasus should soon have a railway line linking Baku on the Caspian Sea to Kars in eastern Turkey. Behind this regional project that will strengthen the east-west corridor, governments are busy quarrelling with each other. 

Against a background of endless turmoil surrounding the presidential elections in Azerbaijan, the task group for economic co-operation between the United States and Azerbaijan met on 1 December with a view to drafting a plan of action for planned developments. Amongst the priorities put forward was Baku’s application for candidacy of the World Trade Organisation, supported by Washington, the completion of the Baku-Tbilisi-Ceyhan (BTC) pipeline and the BTE gas pipeline, as well as the very controversial project of a Baku-Tbilisi-Akhalkalaki-Kars railway line.

The construction of a 90-km long section between Akhalkalaki (Georgia) and Kars (Turkey) is planned for this new railway line and will cost an estimated 600 million dollars. There are two issues at hand. 

The first of these is economic. Almost 3 million tonnes of goods, primarily oil, is to be carried each year on this railway line. Currently, petrol from Turkmenistan and Kazakhstan is transported by wagons via Azerbaijan as far as Georgian ports on the Black Sea, to Poti and Batumi. Following the example of the BTC, this railway line to Turkey aims to ease congestion in petrol traffic in the Bosporus.

The second issue is political. This new transport artery will result in Turkey and Azerbaijan excluding Armenia slightly more by the regional strategy of opening up the southern Caucasus. This political-economic approach forms part of existing projects in Armenia concerning the major energy transport axes (BTC, BTE), such as roads. Today, Ankara and Baku are choosing to make Yerevan pay for his victory in Nagorno-Karabakh by intentionally isolating the region.

Ignoring Giumri

Armenia also accuses the Azeri, Georgian and Turkish authorities of not taking into account the already existing line linking Giumri in Armenia to Kars in order to reopen the Baku-Tbilisi-Giumri line, currently closed because of the Turkish embargo. At a press conference held on 30 August, the Armenian Foreign Affairs Minister Vartan Oskanian, expressed his opposition to this construction project and declared that he was ready to struggle fiercely against this construction plan. “Once the conflicts are resolved, we would see that such a high level of investment would have been a grave mistake”, he declared. 

Kaan Sovak, joint president of the Turkish-Armenian business council and defender of Turkish-Armenian co-operation also stated his opposition to this project, as the Giumri-Kars line will shortly be ready for use once some renovation work has been carried out.

At a recent meeting in Ankara, the Turkish and Azeri Foreign Affairs Ministers reaffirmed the condition requiring the evacuation of Azeri territories by the Armenians in exchange for the lifting of the embargo. Today, it is still necessary to define what the Turkish and Azeri authorities mean by “Azeri territory”. Is it all of Nagorno-Karabakh or the numerous buffer zones that the Armenians occupy surrounding Nagorno-Karabakh? This is a thorny issue that even the Azeri authorities are reticent to deal with. 

© CAUCAZ.COM | Article published in 21/12/2005 Issue | By François GREMY 

